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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ PUBLIC HEARING &

REGULAR MEETING

Monday, September 10, 2012, 7:00pm
Polk County Middle School Auditorium
Mill Spring, NC
MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gasperson, Vice-Chair McDermott, Commissioner Pack and Commissioner Walker.  Commissioner Owens was out of town.  Also in attendance were County Manager Whitson, County Attorney Egan, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Call to Order of the Public Hearing Concerning  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1An Ordinance Concerning Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation;  Providing a Definition;  Amending the Polk County Zoning Ordinance to Authorize Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation as a Permitted Use in the MU, HC, I, and FF Zoning Districts and as a Conditional Use in the AR, MR and NC Zoning Districts;  Amending the Mountainside and Ridgeline Protection Ordinance for the Zoned Areas of Polk County to Provide an Exemption for Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation – Chair Gasperson called the meeting to order.  The purpose of the hearing was to hear public comment on the proposed ordinance change.  A copy of the ordinance is included on file under Agenda Item #10.  The public hearing was advertised in the Tryon Daily Bulletin on August 27 & September 4, 2012.  Cathy Ruth, Planner, presented the ordinance.    
2. Citizen Comments – Sara Bell, owner of Green River Adventures in Saluda, spoke in favor of the ordinance.
3. Commissioner Comments – There were no Commissioners comments. 
4. Motion to Adjourn – Commissioner Walker moved to adjourn the public hearing, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously.
5. Call to Order of the Regular Board of Commissioners’ Meeting – Chair Gasperson called the regular meeting to order.
6. Invocation – Chair Gasperson gave the invocation.
7. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Walker led the pledge.
8. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair McDermott moved to approve the August 20, 2012, public hearing and regular meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Walker and the motion carried unanimously.   
9. Approval of Agenda – County Manager Whitson added Agenda Item #19.a - Post Office Road Waterline Extension, and Agenda Item #19.b – Proposal for Engineering Services, Turner Shoals Dam.  Commissioner Pack recommended that Agenda Item #11 be moved to follow after Agenda Item #14.  Commissioner Walker moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
10. An Ordinance Concerning Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation;  Providing a Definition;  Amending the Polk County Zoning Ordinance to Authorize Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation as a Permitted Use in the MU, HC, I, and FF Zoning Districts and as a Conditional Use in the AR, MR and NC Zoning Districts;  Amending the Mountainside and Ridgeline Protection Ordinance for the Zoned Areas of Polk County to Provide an Exemption for Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation – Vice-Chair McDermott moved that the written recommendation of the Planning Board regarding Plan Consistency be made a part of the record of this proceeding and that the Board of Commissioners find that the proposed Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation Ordinance is consistent with the Polk County 20/20 Vision Plan for the reasons set forth in the whereas clauses of the Ordinance; that the Board find that the proposed Ordinance is reasonable and in the public interest for the reason that it furthers the goals of the 20/20 Vision Plan by encouraging private investment in leisure-based activities and by enhancing nature-based recreation opportunities in the County; and that the Board enact the Nature-Oriented Non-Motorized Outdoor Recreation Ordinance as recommended by the Planning Board, seconded by Commissioner Walker and the motion carried unanimously.
11. Proclamation for POW/MIA Recognition Day/Month – Joyce Preston of the Polk County Memorial VFW Post #9116 Ladies Auxilliary presented the proclamation.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the proclamation, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously. 
12. Proclamation for National Alcohol and Drug Addiction Recovery Month – Anne Vance, Pavillon Treatment Center CEO, presented the proclamation.  Commissioner Walker moved to approve the proclamation, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
13. Resolution Acknowledging the North Carolina Department of Transportation for Outstanding Support of Road Improvements in the Silver Creek Community, Mill Spring, North Carolina, and Respectfully Requesting Further Help – Vice-Chair McDermott requested this item be placed on the agenda.  Vice-Chair McDermott moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  The Board presented Silver Creek Community resident Irene Gainus a certificate of appreciation in recognition of her husband Wiley’s tireless efforts on the road improvement initiative.
14. UDO Workshop Scheduling & Discussion – County Attorney Egan read Section 4.1.1. of the draft UDO, the language of which came from the consultant drafting the UDO:  “The Administrator is hereby authorized to enforce the provisions of this Ordinance.  This official shall have the right to enter upon any premises regulated by this Ordinance at any reasonable time necessary to carry out his/her duties.  It is the intention of this Ordinance that all questions arising in connection with enforcement and interpretation shall be presented first to the Administrator.  Appeal from his/her decision may be made to the Board of Adjustment.”  Mr. Egan said the second sentence seems to have caused some controversy concerning unreasonable searches and seizures in contravention of the Fourth Amendment to the U. S. Constitution and that, regardless what the ordinance says, the Zoning Administrator, just like any other sworn officer, is bound by the terms of the Constitution.  
Mr. Egan said it is not clear why this provision was included here by the drafter of the UDO, but it is not necessary since the authority for administrative investigations and inspections is already granted by Section 1.8.3 of the UDO.  Mr. Egan recommended that the second sentence be stricken from Section 4.1.1., since Sections 1.8.3.1 and 1.8.3.2 include the language that entry onto the premises is qualified by the Administrator's "presentation of proper credentials, or inspection warrant if necessary...."; N.C.G.S. 15-27.2 contains the requirements for administrative search warrants, and; Section 1.8.3.4 of the UDO directs the Administrator to obtain such a search warrant when "the owner or occupant of any property refuses to permit inspections or otherwise obstructs an investigation or other actions of the Administrator in the performance of his/her duties . . .".  If the Board of Commissioners concurs that this amendment should be made, Section 4.1.1 would then read:  “The Administrator is hereby authorized to enforce the provisions of this Ordinance.  It is the intention of this Ordinance that all questions arising in connection with enforcement and interpretation shall be presented first to the Administrator. Appeal from his/her decision may be made to the Board of Adjustment.”
Commissioner Pack asked why the administrative search warrant provision was put in the ordinance to start with and why - having passed through the UDO Committee and the Planning Board - it has not been changed before now.  Vice-Chair McDermott said that State law and Federal Constitution compliance are both inherent in the administrative search warrant.  Vice-Chair McDermott said that, instead of taking the sentence out, she would prefer to write up the protections that are in Section 1.8.3.1 & 1.8.3.2 and repeat them there, even though it is redundant, so there is no confusion about whether anybody thinks the administrative search warrant is some lawless action which could be undertaken in Polk County and nowhere else in the United States.  Vice-Chair McDermott said that Planner Cathy Ruth must comply with very specific guidelines in order to obtain and execute an administrative search warrant.
Referring to a memorandum emailed by Vice-Chair McDermott to her fellow Commissioners (and copied to County Manager Whitson, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, Planner Cathy Ruth, and County Attorney Mike Egan) on the morning of September 10, 2012, in which Vice-Chair McDermott claimed that Mr. William Day called her a “liar” at the Polk County Republican Party’s UDO meeting, Commissioner Pack said the claim was unsubstantiated.  A copy of the memorandum is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Commissioner Pack asked the Vice-Chair to apologize to the Commissioners for misleading them, and to publicly apologize to Mr. Day for attacking him.  Vice-Chair McDermott said that it was her recollection that Mr. Day did in fact call her a liar at the referenced meeting.  Subsequently, at Commissioner Pack’s request a video recording of a portion of Mr. Day’s interaction with Vice-Chair McDermott at that meeting was shown.
Following the video, Commissioner Pack reiterated his request that Vice Chair McDermott apologize.  Vice-Chair McDermott said that while Mr. Day may not have used the word “liar” during that portion of the meeting, he did say she was engaging in “sophistry” which, according to Vice-Chair McDermott, is the same as saying she was lying.  Commissioner Pack asked that his fellow Commissioners hold themselves to a higher standard and refrain from attacking citizens. 
Commissioner Pack recommended that Section 4.1.1. be removed from the draft UDO, and discussion ensued.  Vice-Chair McDermott moved to delete Section 4.1.1. from the draft UDO, seconded by Commissioner Walker and the motion carried unanimously.

Vice-Chair McDermott read a statement entitled “Unified Development Ordinance Proceedings”, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  Vice Chair McDermott moved that the Board of Commissioners commit not to vote on the UDO until:

1. We hold a question and answer session for the public on September 17, instead of the public hearing, with Planning Director, Cathy Ruth, and Planning Department Attorney, Mike Egan, present to answer the public’s questions;

2. The Commissioners list their concerns in writing and share them among our Board before holding one or more workshops; 

3. A public hearing is held to obtain the public’s comments and concerns about the UDO;

4. The content of the public’s comments at the public hearing, and the Commissioners’ concerns and workshop results, are sent to the Planning Board for review and consideration; and

5. The Planning Board returns a responsive report to the Commissioners. 

6. If necessary, we hold an additional public hearing or vote on the UDO if no additional hearing is needed.

The motion was seconded by Commissioner Walker.  Commissioner Pack disputed Vice-Chair McDermott’s assertion that on October 20, 2008, he and Commissioner Owens voted to hire Holland Consulting for the UDO, when in fact they actually voted to hire Holland Consulting for the Comprehensive Plan; the UDO initiative was voted on by the next Board of Commissioners, which did not include Commissioners Pack and Owens.  Commissioner Pack also said that he believed the intent of the UDO was to simply combine the various county ordinances and make them more comprehensible to the average citizen, not to change the ordinances themselves in any significant way.  Planner Cathy Ruth said that approximately fifty percent of the existing ordinances remain unchanged.

Vice-Chair McDermott withdrew her motion.  It was the consensus of the Board that a question and answer format be employed during the September 17, 2012, UDO public hearing. 

Citizen comments:  William Day said liberty decrees that the land belongs to the people, they should have control of it, and anything that takes away from that is wrong.  Mr. Day urged the Board not to rush the UDO through.  Deon Dunn said taxpayer money paid for the UDO, and taxpayers should be allowed input regarding it.  Mr. Dunn also questioned the restrictions put on contractors by the UDO.
15. Regional Economic Development Strategies Plan – Bill Robertson of Isothermal Planning & Development presented the proposed plan which includes Cleveland, McDowell, Polk and Rutherford Counties.  Commissioner Pack commented that Polk County is not even listed in the plan regarding job creation and investment, and said the UDO does not need to restrict economic development in the County.   Commissioner Pack moved to approve the plan, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously.
16. Radio Tower Project Update – Marche Pittman, IT Director, informed the Board that the Mill Spring and Green Creek towers are operational, and the Sunny View tower should be completed by the end of the month.  Commissioners thanked Mr. Pittman for all of his hard work. 
17. Solar Farms in Polk County – Vice-Chair McDermott asked that this item be placed on the agenda.  Lionel Gilbert discussed his proposal to include larger solar farms among the land uses allowed in the Multiple Use Zoning District.  It was the consensus of the Board to recommend that the Planning Board consider incorporating this change into the zoning ordinance.
18. Green River Games – John Grace, Green River Games organizer and owner of AMONGSiT, gave the presentation regarding a three-day event he would like to hold in Green River Cove.  The event would include kayaking, stand-up paddling, traill running, and road and mountain biking.  Mr. Grace asked the Board to authorize contributing $10,000 from the occupancy tax fund to sponsor this event in Saluda.
Citizen comments:  Stewart Reid and Gary Reid spoke in opposition to the proposed event, citing the potential danger to event observers and increased traffic; Craig Hilton, ETDC Chair, spoke in support of the proposed event.  

Commissioner Pack asked Mr. Grace to provide the county with a traffic plan, as well as projected costs to the county, i.e. Sheriff’s Department and EMS personnel.  Mr. Grace said they would use shuttle buses during the event
19. Budget Amendment – Vice-Chair McDermott moved to approve BA #1 in the amount of $10,000 to appropriate tourism fund balance for a venture that will promote Polk County’s tourism industry, seconded by Commissioner Walker and the motion carried 3-1 (Pack opposed).  
19.a Post Office Road Waterline Extension – Mr. Tim Edwards, who owns a business on Post Office Road, has requested this waterline extension.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve funding the County’s portion of the waterline extension in the amount of $7,925 to be taken out of the Water Enterprise Capital Project fund, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously.
19.b Proposal for Engineering Services, Turner Shoals Dam – Commissioner Pack moved to approve BA #11 in the amount of $6,000 for the Kleinschmidt Associates, PA, PC, proposal for inspection of Turner Shoals Dam, seconded by Vice-Chair McDermott and the motion carried unanimously.
20. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Bill Kerns and Ambrose Mills were appointed to the Economic & Tourism Development Commission by unanimous vote; Craig Hilton was appointed to the Economic & Tourism Development Commission by a 3-1 vote (Pack opposed).    
21. Volunteer Board for Review – One application for the Council on Aging was reviewed, as well as one application for the Economic & Tourism Development Commission.
22. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Sky Conard urged the Board to protect Polk County’s natural resources, especially the Green River Watershed.  Sara Bell thanked the Commissioners for hard work and leadership.  
23. Commissioner Comments – Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.
24. Closed Session – Commissioner Walker moved to enter into closed session for the purpose of attorney-client privilege, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3), seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
25. Return to Open Session – Vice-Chair McDermott moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
26. Adjournment – Commissioner Walker moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
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